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BOTSWANA CONGRESS PARTY (BCP) MANIFESTO 1999  
 
Guaranteeing a better future for all  
 
Foreword  
 
The Botswana Congress Party is presenting its manif esto to the nation for the 
first time. 
 
This manifesto is but a summary of the problems, is sues and challenges which 
face our nation on the eve of the new millennium. 
 



As a party with a difference in quality, style and truthfulness to the needs of 
our people we have carefully identified these issue s and required policy action 
and programmes. 
 
We call on Batswana to take us on the basis of what  we pledge in this manifesto.  
 
The policies and programmes contained in this manif esto show our deep concern 
about the problems which face our young people, wom en, the workers, parents, 
employers, business owners and the non- governmenta l sector. 
 
I am pleased to say with confidence that as a respo nsible political party we are 
not only concerned but determined to address the pr oblems of underdevelopment 
which still afflict our people.  
 
I call on Batswana to give us the mandate to rule. 
 
It is only with that mandate that we shall show the  fallacy of the BDP's 
irresponsible claim that problems of poverty, unemp loyment, school leaver, low 
productivity, etc. are worldwide and therefore cann ot be solved by the 
government.  
 
I thank you.  
 
Michael K. Dingake May, 1999  
 
Vote for BCP! 
Vote for Meaningful Change! 
Vote to guarantee a better future for yourself and your family members!  
Introduction  
 
This year, 1999 marks the eighth Botswana election since the first one was held 
in 1965. 
 
In the past seven elections Batswana voted for the Botswana Democratic Party 
(BDP) in large numbers. 
 
They entrusted their lives with the BDP government which promised them more 
jobs, better education and training, elimination of  inherited poverty and 
inequality. 
 
The BDP further promised to bring justice where opp ression and injustice were 
widespread, improve the health and economic conditi ons of Batswana and transform 
Botswana from an underdeveloped country status to a  rapidly industrializing one.  
 
It is now more than three decades of BDP rule. 
 
Next year is the year 3-000 which will mark the beg inning of a new millennium. 
 
The questions that each Motswana both as an individ ual and as a father, a 
mother, a parent, a young man / woman and a child m ust ask themselves are: 
 
a) What is my future and that of my family? 
 
b) Do I see any improvement in my life and that of members of my family? 
 
c) If there is any improvement is it sustainable? W hat future do I have? 
 
It is difficult to imagine a guaranteed future when  there is: 
 
- over 30% unemployment. 
 
- over 40% household poverty, 
 



- when Gini coefficient show inequality of over 60% , 
 
- when crime and corruption have become uncontrolla ble and those who rule the 
country are part of it 
 
- How can you be sure that your house, your cow, yo ur field, your car, etc., 
will still be yours five years from now when owners hip of property is 
increasingly going to the few wealthy families? 
 
The ruling Botswana Democratic Party has failed to develop Botswana. 
 
The country remains both economically and democrati cally underdeveloped. 
 
Poverty, inequality and exploitation under the BDP is rampant and chronic. 
 
The future strategies of the BDP as outlined in the  National Development Plan 8 
and vision 2016 are bound to perpetuate, entrench a nd increase poverty and 
misery of Batswana. 
 
Why is the BDP government failing? 
 
- First because from the start the BDP strategies w ere never intended to benefit 
the majority of Batswana but enrich the few chosen ones in the party ranks; 
 
- Second because the main strategy is false. 
 
It is a strategy based on the unrealistic and naive  believe that by mimicking 
what developed western countries did centuries ago Botswana will develop. 
 
- This catch-up approach alienates Batswana from ta king the responsibility of 
developing their country. 
 
Instead the leaders of Botswana are running all ove r the world looking for those 
with money and experience of development. 
 
The sad thing is that none are found. 
 
This strategy is both naive and promises a lot of j obs, education, health, 
houses, but in reality delivers wealth to a few and  poverty, unemployment and 
servitude for the majority. 
 
Thirdly, the BDP economic policies are elitist in t hat policy formulation does 
not involve the disempowered and marginalised, prec isely because the BDP does 
not believe the people have anything to offer. 
 
The Botswana Congress Party - the liberator of our nation! 
 
This first Manifesto of the BCP tells you how you c an best ensure your future by 
voting for the BCP. 
 
SECTION 1: WHAT THE BCP STANDS FOR  
 
1.0 THE VISION 
 
The vision of the BCP is to create an equitable, se lf-respecting, hard working, 
fully liberated, democratic and prosperous Botswana  for all who live in it.  
 
1.1 Mission Statement  
 
The mission of BCP government will be to create con ducive conditions where every 
Motswana and those who live in Botswana can live de scent, healthy, harmonious, 
prosperous and democratic lives. 
 



The Party's mission is also to put Batswana first i n the improvement of their 
own lives and development of their country. 
 
The BCP government will therefore use national reso urces at its disposal to 
nurse and nurture indigenous private sector, a stro ng and developmental civil 
society, caring and self-supporting communities and  families. 
 
The key strategy will be to invest on training, ski lls development and education 
for production and self-reliance.  
 
1.2 Objectives of the BCP  
 
The BCP seeks to create a society of:  
 
1.3 Self-respecting Citizens  
 
Batswana have lost their national identity and self -respect as a people. 
 
The historical achievements of our leaders and defe nders of our nationhood have 
been destroyed and we have become a nation of begga rs without a culture, humane 
values and our institutions have been distorted and  destroyed. 
 
The BCP believes that self-respect is the key princ iple of national identity. 
 
It is a source of inspiration and the basis of our national solidarity, unity 
and caring; and the basis of our relationships with  other nations of the world.  
 
The BCP government will reconstruct our nationhood by:  
 
- Respecting and ensuring that our many languages t ake priority over any other.  
 
- Our culture - is a composite of the subcultures o f our different ethnic 
communities and these are encouraged, practiced, av ailable for learning by all 
those interested. 
 
The BCP will de-colonise the minds of our citizens continually colonised and 
decolonised through international media and the rul ing party's mimicry 
programmes. 
 
We shall gradually extend radio and television prog rammes to all languages 
spoken in Botswana including: Setswana, Lkalanga, S ebinva / Pedi, Sesubia, 
Herero, Humbukushu, Sesanva (dialects) English and Afrikaans. 
 
1.4 A hard working and prosperous people 
 
Batswana are historically a hard working people. 
 
The discoveries and inventions that other nations m ade during the iron age, tool 
making, and other forms of creativity and productiv ity are found in the history 
of Botswana's different ethnic groups. 
 
The drawings in the caves, the designs and carvings  of bone, wood and stone 
tools bear evidence of a people who were interactin g actively with nature. 
 
The languages too are rich with experiences of enco unters with natural disasters 
and heroic responses to these. 
 
Batswana ploughed their fields and produced food. 
 
They reared livestock and survived on them. Given t heir limited technology they 
developed at a slower speed and were often hit hard  by disaster but they 
survived. 
 



The situation now 
 
- Batswana have lost their innovativeness and produ ctivity. 
 
- Through policies and programmes such as TGLP priv atisation draft policy, etc. 
they have lost the ownership of the means of produc tion - land on which to 
produce. 
 
In some areas they have been discouraged by low pri ces of agricultural products. 
 
They have lost access to natural and wildlife resou rces including water, 
thatching grass, firewood, etc., which are now bein g privatised to benefit few 
interests of the ruling party and its foreign allie s who are financing it. 
 
The benefits to communities in terms of jobs and de velopment are zero. 
 
Hence communities surrounding major natural and wil dlife reserves are as poor as 
elsewhere in the country.  
 
- They have not been adequately trained to take adv antage of modem technology 
and adapt it to their environment.'  
 
- In short, a formerly creative, innovative and har d working people have been 
turned into a nation of dependents. 
 
They depend on a rich and pompous government, on th e few rich foreigners within 
the country and on the donor community. This is how  the BDP has perpetuated 
colonialism on our nation.  
 
The BCP believes that only Batswana have the respon sibility to develop 
themselves through their hard work and self-dedicat ion to their country. 
 
The programmes of BCP will bring Batswana back to t he centre of the country's 
economy as shown in this manifesto. In this way we will guarantee every Motswana 
a better and secured future.  
 
1.5 A morally responsible nation.  
 
The BCP recognises that Batswana's standards of mor ality have fallen to the 
lowest level. 
 
The rise in crime including corruption, violence, d estruction of life and 
property, divorce, adultery and other inhuman treat ment of weaker sections of 
our society particularly youth students, disabled, Basarwa and women have become 
a way of life. 
 
These are signs of a society in a state of moral de cadence. 
 
Poverty and alcohol are yet other demoralising aspe cts of our people's lives.  
 
The policies and programmes of the present governme nt have become mechanisms 
through which the few enrich themselves and their f amilies.  
 
- The BCP believes that a people with low morality looses compassion and social 
responsibility.  
 
- It becomes both selfish and aggressive. 
 
We believe that our society must have strong morals  grounded in the culture and 
value system of our forefathers and crafted in mode m democratic and social 
values.  
 



- Through education and training the BCP will comba t the current values of self-
serving and corruption.  
 
- This will be a nation based on true democratic pr actice and economic 
sustainability.  
 
It is the three principle values of self-confidence  and self-respect; hard work 
and moral astuteness that forms basis of our new so ciety. A society which cares 
for all.  
 
ISSUES  
 
SECTION II: BCP ON POLITICS AND GOVERNANCE  
 
2.0 DEMOCRACY  
 
The situation now  
 
Botswana has a top-down type of democracy. 
 
The people, the local government and grass root org anisation have no influence 
and power to contribute to policy and decision maki ng. Ours is institutional 
democracy which lacks the participatory element. 
 
The BCP believes that true democracy must permeate the political and social 
systems; and the cultural life and values of the so ciety. 
 
Form an institutional foundation of the family and community life, government 
operations and the whole society. Democracy must be  our way of life lived and 
valued by all irrespective of age, gender, social a nd political standing.  
 
The BCP government pledges to:  
 
Promote deliberative democracy - encouraging open d ebates and formal and 
informal education on civic and human rights, right s of individual and groups, 
values of tolerance and accommodation of opposing v iews. 
 
The spirit and letter of the Setswana saying that M mualebe o bua la gagwe a re 
le lentle le tle le tswe will be central to our typ e of democracy.  
 
Ensure that democracy is lived in the family, commu nity, political parties, 
civil society organisations, private sector institu tions and government by 
persuasion, example and education coupled by legal backing where necessary.  
 
Ensure development of a strong, efficient and decen tralised local government 
which is constitutionally entrenched.  
 
- Create effective government with strong checks an d balance by among others, 
strengthening parliament vis-a-vis the executive an d administration. 
 
- Supporting political parties and civil society as  organs of a functioning 
democracy. 
 
- Introduce a carefully developed electoral system based on a mix of the First 
Past the Post <FPTP> and Proportional Representatio n <PR> electoral systems. 
 
- Increase the autonomy of the independent electora l commission by removing 
district commissioners as returning officers. 
 
- In addition to the 33% reserved for women at part y level, the BCP government 
will increase the specially elected seats to 20% of  all the seats in parliament. 
 



These will then be transformed into reserved seats for workers representatives, 
women, disabled persons, youth and minority Basarwa . 
 
The seats will be proportionately distributed to pa rties after every election on 
the basis of each party's performance. 
 
3.0 FOREIGN POLICY 
 
The situation now  
 
Botswana has no comprehensive foreign policy. 
 
The position of government on international issue h as mainly been reactive 
rather than proactive. 
 
The major overlap in responsibilities between the O ffice of the President and 
the Ministry of Foreign Affairs on international af fairs has not helped the 
situation. 
 
As a consequence, Botswana has not benefited fully from opportunities offered by 
the international community. 
  
The BCP foreign policy is ma to formal coexistence and cooperation with the 
neighbours, region and the rest of international co mmunity. 
 
The BCP will seek to promote these goals which are anchored in our democratic 
culture at regional and international levels. 
 
Peace keeping, international justice and trade co-o peration which benefit 
Botswana will be central to our foreign relations a nd membership to 
international organisations. 
 
Thus: 
 
The BCP government pledges to 
 
- Develop a comprehensive foreign policy premised o n social democratic values. 
 
- Broaden the base of international and diplomatic missions resident in 
Botswana. 
 
- Encourage Batswana to participate in all internat ional institutions that we 
subscribe to. 
 
- Aggressively lobby for reversal of the current fl ight of bilateral and multi-
lateral AIDS agencies. 
 
- Facilitate the linking up of international NGOs w ith local NGOs. 
 
4.0 DEFEYCE POLICY  
 
The situation now  
 
The Botswana Defence Force has remained professiona l and efficient. 
 
The force has clearly distinguished itself in inter national assignments and 
obligations. 
 
There are how ever, two major areas of concern. 
 
First, there has been concern on high per capita sp ending. 
 
Second, promotion of gender discrimination. 



 
- The BCP understands the meaning of defence and se curity as not just the 
protection of state and its property but equally im portant individuals, families 
and communities. 
 
Security is also broad in that it includes socio ec onomic and emotional aspects 
of one's life. 
 
Our defence policy will seek to create this type of  security to our country and 
its people. 
 
The army will thus be trained in democratic and pea ce keeping traditions and 
values. 
 
The BCP however believes that the best way of keepi ng peace is by empowering all 
citizens and giving them useful information about m atters of their own security. 
 
The BCP government pledges to: 
 
- With immediate effect introduce recruitment of wo men in the Defence force. 
 
- Address the defence expenditure rationally to ens ure that other deserving 
sectors are not disadvantaged. 
 
- Strengthen the civil and military alliance in are as such as sports, health, 
national disasters and agriculture. 
 
- Establish a Parliamentary Select Committee on Def ence to ensure 
accountability. 
 
SECTION III: BCP ON ECONOMIC ISSUES 
 
5.0 THE ECONOEMIC STRATEGY   
 
The situation now 
   
The central failure of the BDP government in this a rea has been to frustrate 
citizen's efforts to create wealth and share it equ itably. 
 
Instead, Batswana have become economically disempow ered. 
 
They have lost land and other means of production. 
 
The mediocre education system has also failed to em power them. 
 Instead it has alienated the individual from the t raditional economic 
activities but provided little by way of alternativ e economic engagement. 
 
After more than three decades, it has become eviden t that the messiahs of the 
BDP's development approach - foreign investors will  not forthcoming and the few 
who come will promote their own interests and not t hose of the poverty stricken 
Batswana. 
 
They will abuse FAP and as the banks did a few year s ago retrench workers with 
impunity. 
 
The BCP puts confidence and primacy on Batswana to develop this country. 
 
The basic economic strategy will be that of mixed e conomy involving individual 
producers, cooperative enterprises, private compani es and government ownership 
through parastatal organisations which shall be bus iness oriented in approach. 
 



The BCP believes in the practice of "governed marke ts" as opposed to a 
disruptive free market economy which as recently sh own by the cases of Japan and 
East Asian economies can cause complete disaster to  the country's economy. 
 
The BCP begins from the viewpoint that Botswana is a rich country. 
 
The wealth of this country are:   
 
- Its small but growing population with a high prop ortion of young people: 
 
- Its abundant surface and groundwater resources:   
 
- Its large, open and varied fertilise land: 
 
- Its variety of mineral resources including copper , coal, gold, diamonds, 
manganese, nickel, precious stones and a potential for oil and natural gas 
resources: and 
 
- Abundant wildlife and natural scenic features suc h as the Okavango Swamps and 
historic monuments. 
 
The BCP government will strive to attain the goal o f a mixed economy and tap the 
resources of this country in a sustained manner to the full benefit of its 
people. 
 
The BCP government pledges to put in place three ke y measures: 
  
- Ensure that ownership and control of productions resources are in the hands of 
Batswana. 
 
It will be the policy of the BCP government to ensu re that all Batswana have 
access to land capital and other productive assets such as livestock and 
machinery. 
 
Comprehensive ownership schemes will be developed t o support all those who wish 
to engage in production are urban and rural sectora l levels:  
 
- Adapt appropriate technology to produce quality g oods and services at 
competitive levels. 
 
Carefully selected sustainable technologies will de veloped across the country 
based on import of high level expertise to train Ba tswana e.g. in leather works, 
copper products, diamond carving, food processing, etc; and 
 
- Train in formal and informal skills development. 
 
The strategy of the BCP is education with productio n. 
 
In this regard business people mill be put through a graded programme of 
training and assisted by first working in productio n co-operatives before they 
stand on their own as individual private businesses . 
 
Training will be multi-pronged involving visits, sh ort term courses, and evening 
business training of all businesses through distanc e education.  
 
5.1 Foreign Investment and Aid 
 
The situation now 
 
The present situation is that of over reliance on f oreign aid. 
 
Both the government and citizens and their organisa tions have developed a beggar 
tendency which by and large undermines self-relianc e. 



 
Under the BCP government foreign investment shall b e only one and a small 
element in our total development strategy. 
 
While the climate of attracting foreign investors w ill be pursued. 
 
The BCP government pledges that: 
  
- The real strategy should be partnership developme nt involving joint ventures 
between citizens and foreign owners of capita. 
 
This will minimise both capital flight and abuse of  government assistance to 
business.  
 
- To continue to seek financial and technical suppo rt from friendly and 
fraternal governments across the world. 
 
The BCP is under no illusion however, that this wil l be easy. 
 
As a country Botswana has lost comparative advantag e in attracting donor 
support. 
  
6.0 RURAL DEVELOPMENT 
 
The situation now 
  
Rural development in Botswana under BDP government simply means rural 
infrastructure. 
 
These physical and social infrastructures are neede d and are useful in improving 
the quality of life of the rural people but on thei r own they are far from 
adequate. 
 
No wonder, rural poverty is still widespread to som e 47% of rural households, 
the human poverty index <HPI> at 27% makes Botswana  comparable to countries like 
Lesotho and Zimbabwe which have much low GDP and na tural resources. 
 
The BCP believes that the future of Botswana lies i n the transformation of the 
rural economy. 
 
The rural economy needs to be made more productive,  diverged and market oriented 
at the same time protecting the rights of the farme rs and others who use land 
and its resources to survive. 
 
The BCP government will thus ensure that the rural areas have:   
 
- Adequate road and telecommunication:   
 
- Adequate social and physical infrastructure - sch ools, hospitals, electricity 
- and water.   
 
- Promote commercial infrastructure in the form of bads, motels, etc. 
   
- Above all rural development must provide employme nt and improve incomes. 
   
Thus rural development will be closely liked with b oth the land and agricultural 
policies as shown below:   
 
7.0 LAND POLICY 
   
The situation now   
 



The present situation where anybody with money can buy land and cumulate it is 
dangerous and as the Chiefs warned way back in 1983 , if we continue this way we 
continue this way we will have bloodshed at the end . 
 
Increasing numbers of foreigners are buying land fr om poor. 
 
The BCP government pledges to: 
 
- Put land to best use and where appropriate as col lateral to raise funding for 
rural development. 
 
However, firstly all Batswana must be guaranteed a residential plot where they 
can build a decent house and an agricultural piece of land. 
 
- Register all land owned restrict number of owners hip of farms / ranches, 
commercial plots and urban residential plots by an individual. 
 
8.0 AGRICULTURE AND FOOD STRATEGY 
 
The situation now 
 
The rural economy has collapsed in Botswana. 
 
Agricultural production has fallen with the passing  of years. 
 
To date the agricultural sector contributes less th an 5% to GDP. 
 
The arable sector in particular has failed in spite  of the various assistance 
schemes including ARAP and ALDEP. 
 
The livestock sub-sector has reached an optimal poi nt in its improvement. 
 
The quality of cattle is not improving much any mor e. 
 
Calf mortality is high and disease outbreaks in the  so called "traditional" 
sector are high and frequent. 
 
The deteriorated grazing condition also contributes  to loss of livestock through 
drought and disease.  
 
The Tribal Grazing Land Policy introduced in 1975in tended to improve livestock, 
increase production and ensure better land manageme nt has failed in all but 
privatisation of communal land and associated wildl ife, firewood, and other 
resources. 
 
Countries such as Mauritius and Seychelles with com parable GDP per capita have 
their human development index (HDI) above 0.80 whil e Botswana has a mere 0.68 
(UNDP 1998). 
 
Much poorer countries such as Namibia and Swaziland  are doing much better than 
the diamond wealthy Government of Botswana in this area. 
 Unemployment too, especially of women and youth is  very high at more than 30% 
of the labour force. 
 
Children go to school only to come back to Live on meagre incomes of their 
parents as if they never attended school. 
 What a waste!  
 
The BCP government pledges to:  
 
- Adopt a local economy strategy whereby more empow ered local councils will 
identify and develop a long term development strate gy of their districts based 



on comparative advantages of economic development a nd employment creation of 
each district.  
 
- Design a national economic potential map to guide  and encourage investment in 
the areas identified. 
  
- Select five to ten key sectors for focus in devel opment and protect for a 
minimum period of ten years.  
 
- Identify areas of potential agricultural output a nd develop them into Export 
Processing Zones (EPZs) and local supplies producti on enclaves investment in 
them. 
 
- Undertake limited land reforms to encourage mediu m to large scale production 
and commercialisation of agricultural production.  
 
- Subsidize production by reducing costs of inputs and encourage diversity to 
horticulture, game rearing by individuals and group s, etc. 
  
- Encourage processing of many agricultural product s including milling, 
creamery, sunflower oil processing, canning and tim ing, etc. 
  
9.0 ENVIRONMENT: PROTECTING THE BASE AND ENSURING S USTAINABILITY  
 
Botswana has a rich but fragile environment. 
 
The grass and sandy lands of the Khalahari, the swa mps of the Okavango and the 
forest has of the Chobe, all these attractive envir ons are sensitive to human 
and animal over utilisation.  
 
The BCP government pledges to: 
 
- Establish an environment policy broader than the existing national 
conservation strategy. 
 
- Establish a long term state of environmental audi t system. 
  
- Demand that all economic activities are preceded and followed by the 
Environmental Impact Assessment (EIA). 
  
- Introduce a polluters pays the price system in ur ban areas and extend it to 
rural areas over time. 
 
- Streamline environmental education to all sectors  of human activity. 
  
10.0 WATER POLICY 
 
The situation now 1  
 
Water is limited resource in Botswana. 
 
Many of Botswana's rivers are not perennial and som e keep water for a very short 
time. 
 
Underground water resources too are limited and oft en costly to extract. 
 
Over the past fifty yean the dry weather has negati vely affected both surface 
and underground mater resources in our country. 
 
On the other hand demand for water has increased ex ponentially in line with 
increase in population and related needs. 
 



The present government has failed to address issues  of water recycling, 
conjunctive use of surface and ground water, regula te ground water extraction, 
rain water harvesting and damming of the few perenn ial rivers.  
 
The BCP Government pledges to:  
 
- Develop an updated and more comprehensive Master Water Plan to meet the needs 
of all settlements. 
 
- Recycle all used waters in major settlements.  
 
- Adopt a conjunctive space and groundwater use pol icy.   
 
- Develop more dams and methods of harvesting rainw ater. 
 
11.0 LABOUR RELATIONS 
   
The situation now 
 
The BDP government has perpetuated the exploitation  of the workers in the 
postcolonial Botswana. 
 
In addition, the BDP regime has promoted an unbalan ced power between the 
employers and employees through hostile legislation . 
 
The uncaring BDP government has created an environm ent in which summary 
dismissal and retrenchment have become the order of  the day. 
 
This is further facilitated by surplus labour. 
 
In addition, many workers especially the industrial  workers are without social 
security or pension. 
 
To further demonstrate the uncaring nature of the B DP government towards the 
poor and the working class, the domestic and agricu ltural workers are excluded 
from minimum wage legislation. 
 
The majority of this section of the workers, work t hrough out the year without 
leave and earn incomes ranging from P50 to P200 per  month. 
 
In some cases, especially with regard to farm worke rs, it is not uncommon to pay 
them in kind. 
 
The domestic and farm workers remain the most explo ited workers. 
   
The BCP government pledges to:   
 
- Guarantee the basic rights of workers to organize  and to strike. 
   
- Set up a national machinery to ensure collective bargaining and full worker 
participation at national and industry level, and a t the workplace so that 
workers can play a full role in the development of the country.  
 
- Ratify all International Conventions of the Inter national Labour Organization 
concerning freedom of association, collective barga ining, workplace 
representation and other conventions dealing with f undamental rights. 
 
- Ensure that national laws are amended to conform to standards set by ILO 
conventions. 
 
- Encourage share ownership by workers in public co mpanies and cooperatives. 
  
- Develop a comprehensive human resources developme nt programme. 



 
SECTION IV: BCP ON SOCIAL ISSUES  
 
12.0 EDUCATION WITH PRODUCTION  
 
The Situation now  
 
The education system of Botswana has failed to prod uce creative individuals able 
to develop new technologies for the country's devel opment. 
 The individual it produced is so dependent that he  / she can not produce enough 
to feed himself / herself on daily basis. 
 
Second it has sustained and widened traditional soc ial and economic inequalities 
in the society. 
 
It has not brought about reduction in social differ entiations of incomes and 
social status thus the poor children and their fami lies in Kgalagadi, Ngwaketse 
West, Kweneng West, Boteti, Ngamiland remain in the  same disadvantaged positions 
as they were more than fifty years ago. 
 
This is not education for social harmony - kagisany o but disharmony! 
 
The Basarwa children are the worst hit by this educ ation for inequality. 
  
The BCP believes the education is the right of ever y child and will provide all 
infrastructure and resources to ensure that this go al is achieved by among 
others: 
  
- Introduce compulsory pre-school education with pr iority given to the rural 
areas. 
   
- Set up parallel systems of education following ju nior certificate to allow 
children to choose between technical and formal cla ssroom education. 
   
- Make production oriented education compulsory fro m standard three to JC. 
   
- Ensure equitable allocation of educational resour ces across the country.   
 
- First improving classroom quotas from the current  45 + to 35 to 40 as defined 
by UNESCO as from the current 45 + to 35 to 40 as d efined by UNESCO. 
   
- Improve the quality of teacher by ensuring that t heir minimum qualification is 
a first degree and that teachers are adequately mot ivated. 
   
- Ensuring that all schools have electricity and co mputers for teaching and 
learning.   
 
- Introduce educational grant / loan scheme at post  JC level to assist all 
children take up courses and post JC training of th eir choice. 
   
- Extend tertiary education rapidly by introducing more universities, vocational 
training centres and colleges of education in the f irst ten years of government. 
   
- Transform brigades into technical training centre s for short and long term 
training in production and business studies.  
 
Introduce computers awareness to all schools at all  levels. 
 
- Introduce gender balanced admissions as much as f easible. 
 
- Recognise all teachers’ organisations and work cl osely with them on all 
professional and issues at affect conditions of wor k teacher. 
 



- Introduce moral and family education in all publi c schools. 
 
13.0 RELIGIOUS POLICY 
 
The situation now  
 
There is not enough religious tolerance in Botswana . 
 
Some religions are undermined and systematically ex cluded in official 
programmes.  
 
The BCP government pledges: 
 
- Religious pluralism. 
 
All religions will be allowed and given equal chanc e to practice.  
 
- The BCP government is however strongly opposed to  Satanism and "commercial 
religion" which exploits and cheat followers by pro mising riches.  
 
The BCP government will therefore work closely with  the churches and non-
governmental organizations to develop protective me asures for citizens against 
Satanism and related practices. 
 
14.0 HEALTH  
 
The situation now  
 
After 33 years of independence Botswana still emplo ys over 80% of its doctors 
from outside the country. 
 
Citizen doctors do not have conducive working envir onment. 
 
Their salaries are low and general further training  unavailable. 
 
Hence statistics on the absence of local profession als is shocking: 
 
- All District Medical officers in Botswana are exp atriates;  
 
- Over 85 percent of medical doctors are expatriate s; and  
 
- Over 80 percent of Dentists are expatriates.  
 
In terms of service provision, the BDP regime has p romoted differentiated health 
care system, with a minority urban elites enjoying first world health services 
and a significant population, especially in the wes tern parts of the country 
experiencing health problems similar to those of th e "Fourth World". 
 
For instance, in Gaborone, the infant mortality rat e is about 32 per 1000 live 
births as opposed to 88 in North Kgalagadi. 
 
This means infants in Kgalagadi are three times mor e likely to die before the 
first birth day as opposed to children in Gaborone.  
  
The BDP government has neglected women's health. 
 
The statistics on both maternal morbidity and morta lity are shocking. 
 
Maternal mortality is estimated between 200 and 300  per 100000 Live births. 
 
This means that women in Botswana are 20 to 40 time s more likely to die of 
maternal mortality compared to women in the western  countries. 
 



The rates in areas like Kgalagadi, are estimated to  be as high as 380 per 
100000. 
 
These figures are comparable to war torn countries like Somalia, Burundi and 
Rwanda. 
 
On the brink of the 21st century, almost half of Bo tswana's people are enduring 
a stone age level of sanitation. 
 
An estimated 45 percent of men, women and children have no access to latrines or 
toilets. 
 
These individuals are forced to defecate on the bar e ground.  
 
The BCP government pledges to:  
 
- Make the health of the nation the basis for susta inable socio-economic and 
human resource development. 
 
Vigorously promote a comprehensive Primary Health C are (PHC) program in the 
delivery of health services. 
 
BCP will strengthen the PHC system by focusing prio rity to the development of 
the human resource capacity of this sub sector. 
 
Redress the major health imbalances between the Eas tern and Western areas of the 
country. 
 
This will be done through accomplishing the skills of PHC workers, provision of 
well equipped health facilities and staffed with ad equately trained health 
personnel.  
 
- Develop a machinery for collaboration with other critical stakeholders like 
the private sector, traditional and spiritual heale rs.  
 
- Create a forum for professional organizations lik e Medical and Dental 
Association the Council of Nursing and Para-Medical  associations to be part of 
the policy machinery development. 
 
- Establish health insurance schemes for all workin g people and old age citizens 
and set aside a support scheme for development of b urial societies at community 
level.  
 
- Establish a medical school to facilitate the trai ning of doctors. 
  
- Ensure that all health facilities are adequately staffed competent 
professionals. 
 
The situation now 
 
15.0 HIV / AIDS 
 
Botsuana faces a daunting challenge from the HIV / AIDS epidemic. 
 
The Current estimates of HIV in the country indicat es that 25% of the economic 
active population is infected. 
 
This makes the epidemic to be the biggest crises ev er faced by this country. 
 
All disasters merged, can not mirror the crisis tha t Botswana will experience in 
the next millennium. 
 



Botswana has been rated the world leader in HIV / A IDS cases, yet in spite of 
this crisis, the BDP government has responded causa lity to this epidemic. 
 
The energy that has been put in national crisis lik e drought and cattle lung 
disease are many folds better than the response to the HIV / AIDS epidemic. 
  
It should also be noted that the rate of the HIV / AIDS spread is to a large 
extent accelerated by the poor governance that has been experienced in the past 
three decades. 
 
The relationship between poverty and HIV / AIDS is well documented. 
 
Similarly, lack of access to closely health care se rvices with resultant high 
levels of sexually transmitted diseases has been fo und to be closely related to 
the epidemic. 
 
In addition, income and gender inequalities and esp ecially low social status of 
women are clear critical risk factors in the transm ission of HIV in Botswana. 
  
In terms of response, the BDP government has failed  to take advantage of Non-
Governmental Organizations and Community Based Orga nizations. 
 
Though these organizations have a potential to make  their own unique 
contributions, the government has failed them and s ome have collapsed due to 
under-provision of resources.  
 
The BCP government pledges to:  
 
- Declare HIV / AIDS a national disaster.  
 
- Declare HIV / AIDS an unprecedented national cris is, which requires an 
unprecedented response from all angles. 
 
The BCP pledges to mobilize all resources at its di sposal to ensure that this 
national enemy is controlled. 
 
- Develop a strategic plan that shall seek partners hip in response with the 
private sector, NGO / CBOs, traditional and spiritu al healers. 
 
The BCP strategy will be to maximize the skill mix from different sectors and 
civil society organs. 
  
Set up a nationwide Task Force supported by communi ty based committees to 
monitor and prevent the spread of the disease. 
 
The target will be clearly defined and goals set to  be achieved over a period of 
five years. 
 
Make it compulsory for each government activity or function to integrate HIV / 
AIDS. 
 
In addition, all government institutions will have HIV / AIDS coordinators. 
  
- Establish an accountable National AIDS Commission  under the Office of the 
President to coordinate the response to the epidemi c. 
 
- Aggressive communication strategies will be intro duced in all schools to save 
the human resources of this country. 
 
The core of response will remain preventative.  
 
- Ensure that people living with HIVIAIDS receive p roper care and support at 
home and at the hospital.  



 
- That the rights and dignity of people living with  HIV / AIDS are  
safeguarded. 
  
Introduce an orphan policy that guarantees social w elfare support to all orphans 
(AIDS and non-AIDS orphans) and their primary carer s. 
 
16.0 SOCL4L SECURITY AND WELFARE  
 
The situation now  
 
The present government typical of its uncaring natu re has failed to establish a 
comprehensive social security and welfare system. 
 
This is in spite of high levels or unemployment, fo od insecurity, inadequate 
shelter, malnutrition and ill health. 
 
The majority of the workers remain without any soci al security or pension. 
  
The fragmented elements of welfare that are present  in Botswana are inadequate 
and fail to address the problems of the needy. 
 
In addition, the unnecessary bureaucracy also makes  these half measures 
inaccessible. 
 
For instance the monthly old age grant of one hundr ed and ten Pula <Pl10> fail 
to meet the weekly needs of the elderly. 
 
The entitlement age category of the old age grant a lso fails to recognize that 
the retirement age in Botswana is 60 years. 
 
Thus the individuals who are forced to retire at 60  years find themselves 
without any source of income until the ass of 65 ye ars, if they are lucky to 
survive the hardships of poverty until that age. 
  
The BCP government pledges to:  
 
- Develop a social security and welfare system whic h will provide to all people 
regardless of income, category of work, gender and disability. 
 
The System will be just, fair and easily accessible  to all. 
  
- Reduce old age entitlement pension from the age o f 65 to 60.  
 
- Design a pension system to meet the needs of work ers in the formal and 
informal sectors and to link it with non-government  pension and provident funds 
and other schemes.  
 
- Restructure and target the old age pension to the  poor people who have no 
pension entitlements already and increase it to P35 0 per month.  
 
- Target social security to the most needy groups s uch as:  
 
Domestic Workers: Farm workers; Disabled workers; a nd Street children and other 
disadvantaged youth. 
 
- Protect rights of children and provide centres fo r children in difficult 
circumstances. 
 
- Ensure that the social security system involves c ommunity and non-governmental 
organizations, the private sector previous organiza tions, traditional healers, 
trade unions and many others.  
 



17.0 HOUSING 
   
The situation now 
 
The BDP Government has failed to provide decent hou sing since independence. 
 
About 10 percent of the population has no access to  shelter. 
 
The majority of those that have access to shelter, live in overcrowded houses, 
with few assets and amenities. 
 
Over 30% of the households in urban areas have at l east 4 persons per room. 
 
In many cases the room is used for all living activ ities including cocking, 
bathing, relaxation and sleeping. 
 
The rooms often suffer from smoky environments due to the use of wood for fuel, 
and a greater hazards in terms of household cleanli ness and hygiene. 
   
High levels of poverty compounded by lack, of housi ng standards have resulted in 
the building of hazardous structures by a significa nt part of the urban 
population. 
 
A common example is the use of asbestos, which is a ssociated with respiratory 
diseases, for construction of walls and roofs. 
   
The BDP's response to the housing crisis has been t erribly inadequate. 
 
The response has been mainly through Self-Help Hous ing Agency (SHHA) and the 
Botswana Housing Corporation (BHC). 
 
The former has established itself as the epicentre for most communicable 
diseases due to overcrowding and poor sanitary cond itions. 
 
The BHC houses though of better quality ha-\re rema ined inaccessible to a 
significant population as characterized by long wai ting lists for potential 
tenants. 
 
In rural areas, the quality of housing has remained  unchanged for many 
households since independence. 
 
The traditional mud-walled and grass thatched huts are still a common site. 
 
Overcrowding is not uncommon and are also character ized by the absence of basic 
amenities. 
 
The BCP government pledges to:   
 
- Ensure that provision of basic housing becomes a social service in the same 
way as education and health. 
 
- Housing will be provided to meet the special need s of those who, due to 
special illness, disability, frailty, extreme pover ty or disability are unable 
to separate income to compete in the private housin g market. 
  
- Replace the SHHA programme with a low income hous ing project that will develop 
expandable houses. 
 
The minimum standard of a low incline house will ha ve basic facilities like 
sanitary, storm water drainage, household energy su pply and access to clean 
water.  
 
- Introduce centres for the homeless as temporary s helter.  



 
- Support and encourage home ownership and provide credit and guarantee schemes 
to those who seek to build houses.  
 
- Provide financial guidance and support to home de velopment.  
 
18.0 GENDER 
 
The situation now  
 
The present government has not only succeeded in es tablishing differentiated 
development between urban and rural areas or betwee n nationalities, but it has 
also promoted a differentiated access to developmen t withn the home, between 
husband and wife and between the boy child and the girl child. 
 
To this end, we now leave in a society were there i s big disparity between men 
and women in access to power and decision making; i n poverty levels: in 
employment; in health and in education. 
 
The marginalization of women in all spheres of thei r lives is also manifested by 
the escalating violence against them by men includi ng rape. 
 
The BCP government pledges to:  
 
- Promote a balanced development between men and wo men and between boys and 
girls.  
 
- Introduce measures to level the playing fields be tween women, youth and men. 
 
- Abolish all laws that discriminate against women.  
 
- Ensure that gender is mainstreamed in all sectors  of the economy. 
 
- The BCP upon assumption of power will introduce a  gender audit that would 
monitor the integration of gender into the mainstre am of development.   
 
- Treat violence against women as a serious crime a nd introduce effective 
preventative and deterrent remedies.   
 
19.0 YOUTH DEVELOPMENT   
 
The situation now   
 
Botswana's youth are faced with multiple problems s uch as political 
disempowerment, unemployment, poor health especiall y in reproductive area, lack 
of sports and recreational facilities and lack of s urvival skills. 
 
This has resulted in youth being attracted to devia nt behaviour like alcohol 
abuse, crime, commercial sex work and living in the  streets. 
   
The BCP government pledges to:   
 
- Establish a National Youth Service Program geared  towards the promotion of 
youth development, training and employment. 
 
Specifically, the program will contribute towards c hildcare, literacy, health, 
environmental protection and responsible citizenry.  
   
- Establish youth friendly credit facilities to ass ist the youth to start 
businesses.   
 
- Establish forums to promote youth participation i n all critical decision 
making.   



 
- Create rehabilitation facilities for young people  involved in crime, those 
that are into substance abuse as well as those with  mental health problems. 
 
- Establish special health services to cater for yo ung people.  
 
20.0 ARTS AND CULTURE  
 
The situation now  
 
Under the BDP regime, customs, traditions, beliefs,  religions and languages of 
certain communities, notably those that are charact erized as "minor tribes" by 
the constitution have been neglected. 
 
Freedom to speak and be taught in ones language has  been stifled. 
 
People and communities are denied the right to spea k their language over the 
national radio media. 
 
The rich traditions, history and practices of other  nationalities are fast 
disappearing. 
 
The BCP Government pledges to eliminate the cultura l discrimination that has 
found legitimacy and expression not only in practic e and Government policies, 
but also in the country's basic law-the constitutio n. 
 
The BCP shall repeal section 77 of the constitution . 
 
The BCP Government shall guarantee to all people th e right to practice their 
culture, language, beliefs, and customs as well as the right for their children 
to be taught in their mother tongue. 
 
Under the BCP Government all tribes shall be equal.  
  
The BCP government pledges to:  
 
- Allow all Batswana the right to practice their cu lture. 
 
The customs, traditions, beliefs, language and craf ts, as well as dance, art and 
theatre, written and oral literature of all our peo ple will be promoted. 
 
- Build a unifying national culture, reflecting the  diversity of our society.  
 
Provide resources for the promotion and production of ads and culture to all.  
 
Establish a department of Arts and Culture. 
 
In addition, Arts and Culture will be fully integra ted into all educational 
curriculli. 
 
- Expand the libraries, museums, galleries, monumen ts and historical sites to 
ensure accessibility to communities and also a true  reflection of our differing 
cultures. 
 
- Establish a National Language institute that will  assist the development of 
all languages. 
 
A special fund will be established to support and e nsure that all languages are 
developed and used. 
 
21.0 SPORTS AND RECREATION  
 
The situation now  



 
The BDP government has neglected Sports and recreat ion. 
 
The Government has been bereft of ideas on how to e nsure that sporting and 
recreational facilities reflect the country's demog raphic structure. 
 
The provision of what little exists in sporting and  recreation facilities are 
skewed in favour of the urban areas. 
 
The poverty of sports and recreations is reflected in general below par 
performance of various sports code in regional and international encounters. 
 
The Government has failed to encourage and nurture private sector participation 
and support for sports. 
 
The BCP government pledges to: 
 
- Establish a Sports Academy to improve training, c oaching, umpiring and also 
promote professional discipline along different spo rts codes. 
 
Particular attention will be paid to developing spo rting skills and excellence 
from primary school level to tertiary.  
 
- Develop sports facilities covering different code s in both urban and rural 
areas.  
 
- Expose our sports women and men to international experience as a priority 
issue.  
 
- Introduce an award system in collaboration with t he private sector for 
outstanding women and men.  
 
22.0 CONCLUSION  
 
This very first BCP manifesto goes beyond rhetoric usual party political 
manifestoes. 
 
It establishes concrete policies and programmes tha t will take our country and 
people out of perpetual poverty and misery of under development. 
 
It spells out policies that will reach out to worke rs, farmers, women, youth and 
minority groups in different parts of Botswana. 
 
All these Batswana have suffered exploitation and m isery over the past three 
decades of the BDP rule. 
 
Our proposed policies and programmes seek to re-bui ld their confidence and self-
respect. 
 
The future of Botswana lies squarely on good polici es on the one hand and 
commitment to hard work of our leaders and our peop le on the other. 
 
The BCP government promises to provide these ingred ients for true development. 


